|  |
| --- |
| A red and white emblem  Description automatically generated  **NORTH WARWICKSHIRE BOROUGH COUNCIL** |

**Dated: 10 September 2025**

1. **North Warwickshire Borough Council**

**And**

1. **Ten Construction Limited**

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**General Terms and Conditions**

**of Contract**

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**This Contract is made this tenth day of September 2025.**

**BETWEEN**

1. **North Warwickshire Borough Council** of The Council House, South Street, Atherstone, Warwickshire CV9 1DE (Council); and
2. **Ten Construction Limited** of Unit 10, Hedging Lane Industrial Estate, Wilnecote, Tamworth B77 5HH (“**Supplier”**)

**Terms and Conditions of Contract**

**Contents**

Contents

[1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION 6](#_Toc175309942)

[2 PERIOD OF CONTRACT 12](#_Toc175309943)

[3 DUE DILIGENCE 12](#_Toc175309944)

[4 COMMENCEMENT AND DURATION 12](#_Toc175309945)

[5 PROVISION OF THE GOODS AND/OR SERVICES 12](#_Toc175309946)

[6 STANDARD OF GOODS 14](#_Toc175309947)

[8 ORDERING AND DELIVERY 15](#_Toc175309948)

[9 INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE 16](#_Toc175309949)

[10 INSTALLATION 17](#_Toc175309950)

[11 CONDUCT OF CONTRACTOR AND SUB-CONTRACTOR 17](#_Toc175309951)

[12 CONTRACT DELAY 18](#_Toc175309952)

[13 INVOICING AND PAYMENT 18](#_Toc175309953)

[14 PRICE ADJUSTMENT EXTENSION 19](#_Toc175309954)

[15 BEST VALUE 19](#_Toc175309955)

[16 CONTRACTOR WARRANTIES AND UNDERTAKINGS 20](#_Toc175309956)

[17 SUB-CONTRACTING 22](#_Toc175309957)

[18 TERMINATION 23](#_Toc175309958)

[19 VOLUNTARY TERMINATION BY THE COUNCIL 24](#_Toc175309959)

[20 CONSEQUENCES OF TERMINATION 25](#_Toc175309960)

[21 INDEMNITIES 25](#_Toc175309961)

[22 DUTY TO MITIGATE 26](#_Toc175309962)

[23 RIGHT OF SET-OFF 26](#_Toc175309963)

[24 INSURANCE 26](#_Toc175309964)

[25 ANTI-BRIBERY 27](#_Toc175309965)

[26 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS 28](#_Toc175309966)

[26 DATA PROTECTION 29](#_Toc175309967)

[26.1 Resolution of Inconsistency 29](#_Toc175309968)

[27. FREEDOM OF INFORMATION 33](#_Toc175309969)

[28 CONFIDENTIALITY 34](#_Toc175309970)

[29 SOCIAL VALUE 35](#_Toc175309971)

[31 FORCE MAJEURE 37](#_Toc175309972)

[32 NOTICES 37](#_Toc175309973)

[33 DISPUTE RESOLUTION 38](#_Toc175309974)

[34 AUDIT 39](#_Toc175309975)

1. [MEETINGS 39](#_Toc175309976)
2. [MEETINGS 3](#_bookmark67)8
3. [SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN AND VULNERABLE ADULTS (if applicable) 3](#_bookmark68)8
4. [CONFLICT OF INTEREST 3](#_bookmark69)9
5. [ASSIGNMENT/NOVATION 3](#_bookmark70)9
6. [ENTIRE AGREEMENT 3](#_bookmark71)9
7. [THIRD PARTY RIGHTS 3](#_bookmark72)9
8. [CHANGE CONTROL 3](#_bookmark73)9
9. [GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION 4](#_bookmark74)0

# DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

* 1. The following terms and expressions shall have the following meanings unless expressly stated otherwise:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **“Affected Party”** | means the party seeking to claim relief in respect of a Force Majeure Event. |
| **“Applicable Law”** | means all applicable and relevant legislation, regulations, rules or mandatory codes of conduct, authorisations, licenses, consents and approvals in relation to the Services which are necessary for the Contractor to perform its obligations under these Terms & Conditions. |
| **“Award Letter”** | means the letter issued by the Council to the successful tenderer to award the Contract and which includes the Council’s requirements and, in particular, the Tender Documents and all other documents which are incorporated as part of the Contract. |
| **“Best Value Duty”** | means a general duty by a best value authority to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the way in which its functions are exercised, having regard to a combination of economy, efficiency and effectiveness, as set out in Section 3 of the Local Government Act 1999 (as amended by s137 of the Local Government & Public Involvement in Health Act 2007). |
| **“Commencement Date”** | means the date of the Award Letter and indicates the start of the Contract. |
| **“Confidential Information”** | means any information which has been designated as confidential by either Party in writing or that ought to be considered as confidential (however it is conveyed or on whatever media it is stored) including information which relates to the business, affairs, properties, assets, trading practices, developments, trade secrets, Intellectual Property Rights, know-how, personnel, customers and Contractors of either Party, all Personal Data and sensitive Personal Data within the meaning of the Data Protection Act 2018 and the Commercially Sensitive Information identified pursuant to clause 24. |
| **“Contract”** | means the Award Letter together with these Terms and Conditions and any other documentation set out in the Award Letter that the Council deems incorporated as part of the Contract as if such documents were set out here in full. |
| **“Contractor”** | means the person or firm who supplies the goods or services referred to in the Order Form and /or Award Letter and accepted by the Council as such and shall include its successors or its permitted assigns. |
| **“Contractor Personnel”** | means all employees, workers, staff, agents and consultants of the Contractor engaged in the provision of the Services or Goods at any time. |
| **“Council”** | means North Warwickshire Borough Council. |
| **“CPI”** | means Consumer Price Index. |
| **“Data Controller”** | means as defined in the Data Protection Act 2018 and UK General Data Protection Regulation 2021.  .  . |
| **“Data Processor”** | means as defined in the Data Protection Act 2018 and UK General Data Protection Regulation 2021.  . |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Data Subject** | Means the identified or identifiable living individual to whom the personal Data relates. |
| **“Data Protection Legislation”** | means the Data Protection Act 2018; the UK General Data Protection Regulation 2021; the Regulation of Investigatory Powers Act 2000; the Telecommunications (Lawful Business Practice) (Interception of Communications) Regulations 2000; the Electronic Communications Data Protection Directive 2002/58/EC; the Privacy and Electronic Communications (EC Directive) Regulations 2003; and all applicable laws and regulations relating to processing of personal data and privacy, including where applicable the guidance and codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner. |
| **Data Protection Officer** | Means the role as defined under Chapter 4, Section 4 of the UK GDPR |
| **“Data”** | means any “information” provided by, obtained or created on behalf of North Warwickshire Borough Council (NWBC) in delivering the services specified in this contract; and in case of Personal Data, any data processed on behalf of NWBC where NWBC is the Data Controller |
| **“EIR”** | means the Environmental Information Regulations 2004 as amended or re-acted from time to time and any Act substantially replacing the same. |
| **“Employees”** | means any of the Contractor’s employees engaged in the performance of the Services. |
| **“Expiry Date”** | means the expiry date of the Initial Term as set out explicitly or implicitly in the Award Letter. |
| **“Extended Expiry Date”** | means the expiry date of the Extension Period. |
| **“FOIA”** | means The Freedom of Information Act 2000 and any subordinate legislation made under the Act together with any guidance or codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner or relevant government department in relation to the Legislation.  government department in relation to the legislation. |
| **“Force Majeure Event”** | means any cause affecting the performance by a party of its obligations arising from acts, events, omissions, happenings or non- happenings beyond its reasonable control, being acts of God, riots, war or armed conflict, acts of terrorism, acts of government, local government or Regulatory Bodies, fire, flood, storm or earthquake, or disaster but excluding any industrial dispute relating to the Contractor or any other failure in the Contractor’s or Sub-Contractor’s supply chain. |
| **“ UK GDPR”** | has the meaning given to it in section 3(10) (as supplemented by section 205(4) ) of the DPA 2018. |
| **“Good Industry Practice”** | means standards, practices, methods and procedures conforming to Applicable Law and the degree of skill and care, diligence, prudence and foresight which would reasonably and ordinarily be expected from a skilled and experienced person or body engaged in a similar type of undertaking under the same or similar circumstances. |
| **“Goods”** | means those Goods to be supplied to the Council by the Contractor. |
| **“Information”** | Has the meaning given under section 84 of the Freedom of Information Act 2000(FOIA), which shall include, but not limited, information in any form whether relating to the past, present, or future and may in particular consist of data, documentation, programs, (including the source code of any programs which the Authority has the right to use), computer output, voice transmissions, correspondence, calculations, plans, reports, graphs, charts, statistics, records, projections, maps, drawings, vouchers, receipts and accounting records and may consist of or be stored in any form including paper, microfilm, microfiche, photographic negative, computer software and any electronic medium and references herein to Information shall include reference to the medium in which it is stored. |
| **“Information Legislation”** | Means the DPA, FOIA, UK GDPR and the EIR |
| **“Intellectual Property Rights”** | means all patents, rights to inventions, utility models, copyright and related rights, trade-marks, service marks, trade, business and domain names, rights in trade dress or get-up, rights in goodwill or to sue for passing off, unfair competition rights, rights in design, rights in computer software, database right, topography rights, moral rights, rights in confidential information (including know-how and trade secrets) and any other intellectual property rights, in each case whether registered or unregistered and including all applications for and renewals or extensions of such rights, and all similar or equivalent rights or forms of protection in any part of the world. |
| **“Law”** | means any applicable Act of Parliament, subordinate legislation within the meaning of Section 21(1) of the Interpretation Act 1978, exercise of the royal prerogative, enforceable community right within the meaning of Section 2 of the European Communities Act 1972, regulatory policy, guidance or industry code, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or statute, bye-law, regulation, order, rule of Court or directives or requirements of any competent Council, delegated or subordinate legislation. |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **“Losses”** | means all liabilities, costs, expenses, damages and losses (including but not limited to any indirect or consequential losses, loss of profit, loss of reputation and all interest, penalties and legal costs (calculated on a full indemnity basis) and all other reasonable professional costs and expenses). |
| **“Material Breach”** | means a breach (including an anticipatory breach) that is serious in the widest sense of having a serious effect on the benefit which the terminating party would otherwise derive from a substantial portion of this Contract over the contract period. In deciding whether any breach is material no regard shall be had to whether it occurs by some accident, mishap, mistake or misunderstanding. |
| **“Order”** | means the Council’s official purchase order system and / or 3 quotations procedure (where applicable). |
| **“Order Form”** | means the Council’s written order in relation to the Goods and/or Services. |
| **“Personal Data”** | Means personal data as defined in Section 1 (1) of the DPA and Article 4 (1) of the UK GDPR, which is supplied to the Contractor by NWBC or obtained by the Contractor in the course of performing the Services. |
| **“Price”** | means the price as set out in the Price Schedule. |
| **“Price Schedule”** | means the price schedule submitted as part of the Tender Documents or included in the Order. |
| **“Regulated Activity Provider”** | means as set out in section 6 of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006. |
| **“Regulated Activity”** | means:   1. in relation to children, as set out in Part 1 of Schedule 4 to the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006; and 2. in relation to vulnerable adults as set out in Part 2 of Schedule 4 to the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006. |
| **“Relevant Requirements”** | means as set out in clause [24.](#_bookmark41) |
| **“Relevant Transfer Date”** | means any date upon which the Contract is terminated and/or transferred to any Replacement Contractor. |
| **“Replacement Contractor”** | means any and all third party replacement providers of the Services and/or any part thereof, to the Council at any time after the Commencement Date. |
| **“Request for Information”** | means a request for information or an apparent request under the Code of Practice on Access to Government Information, FOIA or EIR. |
| **“Service(s)”** | means one or any number of different services to be provided by the Contractor under this Contract as set out in the Award Letter. |
| **“Site”** | means any premises identified by the Council as being relevant to the Contract. |
| **“Sub-Contract”** | means any contract entered into by the Contractor with a third party for the provision of any of the Services or Goods in accordance with clause [16.](#_bookmark25) |
| **“Sub-Contractor”** | means any contractor that enters into a Sub-Contract with the Contractor. |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **“Sub-Contractor Personnel”** | means all employees, workers, staff, agents and consultants of the Sub-Contractor engaged in the provision of the Services or Goods at any time. |
| **“Subject Access Request”** | Means a request for Personal Data falling within the provision of Section 7 of the DPA and Chapter 3 of the UK GDPR. |
| **“Tender Documents”** | means the documents that comprise the tender. |
| **“Term”** | means the period of this Contract up to the Expiry Date or where extended, up to the Extended Expiry Date. |
| **“Terms and Conditions”** | means the terms and conditions set out below. |
| **“TUPE”** | means the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 as substituted or varied from time to time or any equivalent or like legislation in place in any and all relevant jurisdictions. |
| **“Working Day”** | means 8am to 5pm Monday to Friday excluding English Bank Holidays and extra-statutory and concessionary days applicable to the Council, or some other time frame as set out in the Tender. |

* 1. Clause headings shall not affect the interpretation of these Terms and Conditions.
  2. A person includes a natural person, corporate or unincorporated body (whether or not having a separate legal personality) and that person’s legal and personal representatives, successors and permitted assigns.
  3. Words in the singular shall include the plural and vice versa.
  4. A reference to a statute or statutory provision is a reference to it as it is in force for the time being, taking account of any amendment, extension or re- enactment and includes any subordinate legislation for the time being in force made under it.
  5. Where the words include(s), including or in particular are used in these Terms and Conditions, they are deemed to have the words without limitation following them. Where the context permits, the words other and otherwise are illustrative and shall not limit the sense of the words preceding them.
  6. Any obligation in these Terms and Conditions on a person not to do something includes an obligation not to agree, allow, permit or acquiesce in that thing being done.
  7. References to clauses are to the clauses in these Terms and Conditions.
  8. References to Sub-Contractors shall be to Sub-Contractors of any tier.
  9. All references to legislation in these Terms and Conditions shall include references to the legislation as amended and updated from time to time.
  10. These Terms and Conditions shall apply to all Council Orders unless an alternative form of contract has been expressly agreed in writing, in advance, with the Council and, where this clause 1.11 applies if an Award Letter has not been issued references to Award Letter shall be substituted with Order for the purposes of these Terms and Conditions.
  11. The Contractor’s terms and conditions shall not be accepted as any part of this Contract.

# PERIOD OF CONTRACT

* 1. The Contract is for the supply of Goods and/or provision of Services as set out in the Award Letter (“Schedule 1”).
  2. The Contract start date to which these Terms and Conditions relate is that set out in the Award Letter and the Contract shall continue in full force and effect until the Expiry Date (the “Initial Term”).
  3. Prior to the expiry of the Initial Term, the Council may, at its absolute discretion, serve notice on the Contractor in writing extending the Term of this Contract for a further period (the “Extension Period”). In the event that the Council serves notice under this clause [2.3](#_bookmark2) the Term of this Contract will be extended in accordance with the notice until the Extended Expiry Date.
  4. The Award Letter and referenced documents therein, together with these Terms and Conditions constitutes the entire Contract which shall apply to the Initial Term and the Extension Period unless expressly stated otherwise.

# DUE DILIGENCE

* 1. The Contractor acknowledges that it:
     1. has made and shall make its own enquiries to satisfy itself as to the accuracy and adequacy of any information supplied to it by or on behalf of the Council;
     2. has raised all relevant due diligence questions with the Council before the start of the Contract; and
     3. has entered into the Contract in reliance on its own due diligence alone.

# COMMENCEMENT AND DURATION

4.1 This contract shall commence on July 2025 and shall continue in force until 31 March 2026 or, at the option of the Council(on 30 days written notice to the Supplier), unless terminated earlier in accordance with the provisions of this Contract.

# PROVISION OF THE GOODS AND/OR SERVICES

* 1. The Contractor shall supply the Goods and/or Services throughout the Term in accordance with the provisions of this Contract.
  2. If the Council informs the Contractor in writing that the Council reasonably believes that any part of the Goods and/or Services do not meet the requirements in the Award Letter or differ in any way from the Council’s requirements, the Contractor shall, at its own expense, re-schedule and carry out the Goods and/or Services in accordance with the Award Letter and requirements of the Council within such reasonable time as may be specified by the Council.
  3. The Contractor accepts responsibility for all damage to, shortage, or loss of the Goods if:
     1. the same is notified in writing to the Contractor within fifteen (15) Working Days of receipt of the Goods by the Council; and
     2. the Goods have been handled by the Council in accordance with the Contractor’s instructions.
  4. Where the Contractor accepts responsibility under clause [4.3](#_bookmark5), it shall, at its sole option, replace or repair the Goods (or part thereof), which have been

proven, to the Contractor’s reasonable satisfaction, to have been lost or damaged in transit.

* 1. The Contractor agrees that the Council relies on the skill and judgment of the Contractor in the supply of the Goods and/or the provision of the Services and in the performance of its obligations under the Contract.

# STANDARD OF GOODS

* 1. The Contractor shall, and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall, at all times ensure that:
     1. Goods are compatible with any Council equipment, meet the Council’s requirements and Award Letter and that they will:
        1. be of satisfactory quality (within the meaning of the Sale of Goods Act 1979) and fit for any purpose made known to the Contractor by the Council or set out in the Award Letter, and in this respect the Council relies on the Contractor’s skill and judgement;
        2. be capable of the performance required by the Council;
        3. be new and free from defects in design, materials and workmanship;
        4. meet or exceed the standards detailed within the Award Letter including any warranty periods;
        5. comply with all applicable statutory and regulatory requirements, including any relating to their manufacture, labelling, packaging, storage, handling and delivery;
        6. correspond with:
           1. their description;
           2. any examples or samples provided to the Council by the Contractor in relation to the provision of the Goods; and
           3. be supplied with product warranties (where applicable) in a form that can be utilised by the Council.
  2. The Contractor shall ensure that at all times the Goods are delivered and installed by appropriately qualified and trained personnel.
  3. The Contractor hereby guarantees the Goods for the duration of the Initial Term against faulty materials and workmanship. If the Council shall during the Initial Term give notice in writing to the Contractor of any defect in any of the Goods as may have arisen during the Initial Term under proper and normal use, the Contractor shall (without prejudice to any other rights and remedies which the Council may have) promptly remedy such defects (whether by repair or replacement as the Council shall elect) free of charge.

1. **STANDARD AND PERFORMANCE OF THE SERVICES**
   1. The Contractor shall, and shall procure that any Contractor Personnel or Sub- Contractor or Sub-Contractor Personnel shall, ensure that the Services comply with and meet all the requirements of:
      1. the Award Letter;
      2. Good Industry Practice; and
      3. all applicable Council policies and Applicable Law, with effect from the Commencement Date.
   2. The Contractor shall, and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall, ensure

that the Services are:

* + 1. carried out in compliance with equality requirements; and
    2. performed by appropriately qualified and trained personnel for the work being carried out.
  1. The Contractor shall, and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall, at all times in connection with the provision of Services act in:
     1. good faith and in the best interests of the Council;
     2. accordance with Good Industry Practice; and
     3. accordance with all Applicable Law.
  2. The provision of the Services is in accordance with the acknowledgement by the Contractor that time is of the essence, unless agreed otherwise.

# ORDERING AND DELIVERY

* 1. Goods and/or Services shall be ordered and delivered as set out in the Award Letter.
  2. Subject to clause [7.3](#_bookmark9), the Contractor shall deliver the Goods and/or Services in accordance with the Award Letter and at the dates and times specified by the Council.
  3. Deliveries shall be made at a specified time and date stipulated by the Council, and shall in any event be between the hours of 09.00 and 17.00 Monday to Friday inclusive (unless otherwise agreed). Where a Bank Holiday falls on a scheduled delivery day, delivery shall be offered on either the preceding or next Working Day.
  4. The Contractor shall arrange for delivery of the Goods having regard to access, visibility, quantity of the Goods being delivered and the safety of individuals at the Council’s premises or other delivery site and the delivery times.
  5. The Council may refuse admission to the Contractor or require the Contractor to leave its premises at any time and shall not be obliged to give the Contractor any reasons for its decision. Any such decision taken by the Council may result in such persons no longer delivering the Goods and/or Services on behalf of the Contractor under the Contract.
  6. Whilst on the Council’s premises, the Contractor shall abide by the Council’s rules, regulations and policies relating to the premises.
  7. Subject to clause [7.4](#_bookmark10), delivery of the Goods shall occur at the point the Goods are unloaded and deposited at the location stated by the Council, or in accordance with the Award Letter. Any signed receipt obtained by the Contractor from the Council shall only be proof that delivery has been effected and shall not confirm the Council’s liability to accept the Goods.
  8. With every delivery the Contractor shall provide to the Council a delivery note which shall specify:
     1. the description and the quality of the Goods supplied; and
     2. the order number.
  9. Should the Contractor fail to deliver the Goods in accordance with the times and dates set out in the Award Letter the Council shall be entitled to:
     1. reject the Goods which were not delivered in accordance with the Award Letter and recover any payments made, or be released from any obligation to make payment in respect of those Goods;
     2. reject:
        1. any instalment of Goods already received under the Contract; and
        2. any future delivery of Goods due under the Contract;
     3. recover any payments made, or be released from any obligation to make payment, in respect of those Goods;
     4. purchase replacement goods equivalent to the Goods in lieu thereof; and/or
     5. terminate the Contract.
  10. In the event that quantities of Goods are delivered which are in excess of the quantities required to be delivered at the relevant time in accordance with the Award Letter:
      1. the Council shall be under no obligation to accept the excess quantities supplied; and
      2. the Council shall be entitled to dispose of the excess quantities of Goods supplied and recover the costs of disposal from the Contractor.
  11. The Customer shall not be required to accept any Goods delivered prior to the times and dates set out in the Award Letter unless the Award Letter expressly states otherwise.

# INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE

* 1. The Council shall be entitled to reject the Goods and/or Services or any element of the Goods and/or Services which it determines does not conform to the requirements of this Contract.
  2. In order to exercise its right to reject under clause [8.1](#_bookmark12), the Council shall give written notice to the Contractor that it intends to reject the Goods and/or Services or any element of the Goods and/or Services, together with an explanation of the reasons why, within a reasonable period of time after delivery of the Goods.
  3. In the event that the Council exercises its right to reject the Goods and/or Services in accordance with clauses [8.1](#_bookmark12) and [8.2](#_bookmark13), the Council may elect for the Contractor:
     1. to replace the rejected Goods with goods that conform to the requirements of the Award Letter as soon as reasonably practicable and in any event within five (5) Working Days of the Council rejecting the Goods in accordance with clause [8.2](#_bookmark13);
     2. to revise the provision of the Services so that the Services conform to the requirements of the Award Letter as soon as reasonably practicable and in any event within five (5) Working Days of the Council rejecting the Services in accordance with clause 8.1; or
     3. to:
        1. repay any element of the Price attributable to the rejected Goods and/or Services already paid by the Council;
        2. release the Council from any further obligation to make payments in respect of the Price attributable to the rejected Goods and / or Services;
        3. pay to the Council any Losses incurred by the Council in obtaining any substitute or replacement for the rejected Goods and/or Services; and
        4. in either case, the Contractor shall, at its own risk and cost, collect the rejected Goods in accordance with the instructions of the Council.
  4. The Council’s rights under clauses [8.1](#_bookmark12) to [8.3](#_bookmark14) shall apply equally to any replacement Goods and/or Services provided by the Contractor.

# INSTALLATION

* 1. Where Goods are to be installed, the Contractor shall carry out such installation in good workmanship manner and in accordance with Good Industry Practice.
  2. Where any access to the Council’s premises is necessary in connection with delivery or installation, the Contractor shall at all times comply with the reasonable requirements of the Council’s security procedures as notified to the Contractor from time to time.
  3. The Council shall have the right at any time during the Term of this Contract to require the Contractor to remove from the Council’s premises any materials which in the opinion of the Council are either hazardous, noxious or not in accordance with the Contract.
  4. The Contractor shall ensure that the Goods are safe and without risk to health when installed and properly used.
  5. On completion of the installation works the Contractor shall remove the Contractor’s equipment and unused materials and shall clear away from the Council’s premises all rubbish arising out of the Contract and leave the Council’s premises in a neat and tidy condition.
  6. Upon completion the Contractor is required to commission a thorough inspection of the playground by a trained and competent playground inspector. A full copy of the post-installation inspection report must be submitted to the council upon completion before any security fencing is removed.

# CONDUCT OF CONTRACTOR AND SUB-CONTRACTOR

* 1. Whilst engaged at the Council’s premises the Contractor shall, and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall, comply with the Council’s policies relating to the conduct of Contractor Personnel and security arrangements and the Council acting reasonably may:
     1. instruct the Contractor that disciplinary action is taken against any employee of the Contractor or any Sub-Contractor involved in the provision of the Goods and Services (in accordance with the terms

and conditions of employment of the employee concerned) where such employee misconducts themselves or is incompetent or negligent in their duties (in which case the Council shall co-operate with any disciplinary proceedings and shall be advised in writing of the outcome); or

* + 1. where the Council has reasonable grounds for considering that the presence or conduct of an employee at any location relevant to the performance of the Services is undesirable, require the exclusion of the relevant employee from the relevant location(s).
  1. Where the Contractor is unable (acting reasonably) to comply with clause

[10.1.2](#_bookmark17) by the time period specified by the Council, then the Contractor shall comply with its obligations under that clause as soon as reasonably practicable and, in any event, no later than the end of the day on which the relevant individual first goes on Site. Until such time as the Contractor has complied with its obligations in respect of that individual, that individual shall at all times be accompanied on Site by a member of the Contractor's personnel or Sub-Contractor’s Personnel who has been properly notified to the Council.

* 1. The Council reserves the right to terminate the Contract if the Contractor changes the personnel delivering the Goods and/or Service without written Contract from the Council where such personnel have been identified in the Award Letter.

# CONTRACT DELAY

* 1. If, at any time, the Contractor becomes aware of any circumstance or occurrence which may lead to a delay in the provision of the Services or otherwise adversely affect the Contractor’s performance of its obligations under this Contract, it shall immediately notify the Council in writing, providing details of the potential or actual delay.
  2. The Contractor shall use its best endeavours to avoid and mitigate the impact of any circumstance or occurrence referred to in clause [11.1](#_bookmark19) upon the Council.

# INVOICING AND PAYMENT

* 1. In consideration for the Contractor’s compliance with its obligations under this Contract the Council shall pay to the Contractor the Price.
  2. The Council shall pay all sums properly due and payable to the Contractor on completion of work, in cleared funds within thirty (30) days of receipt of a valid and undisputed invoice (or as otherwise stated).
  3. Where the Contractor enters into a Sub-Contract for the purpose of performing its obligations under this Contract, the Contractor shall ensure that a provision is included in such Sub-Contract which requires payment to be made of all sums due by the Contractor to the Sub-Contractor within a specified period not exceeding thirty (30) days from the receipt of a valid and undisputed invoice.
  4. The Price excludes any amount in respect of VAT and the Council shall, upon receipt of a valid and undisputed VAT invoice, pay such additional amounts in respect of VAT as are chargeable.
  5. Any invoice submitted by the Contractor shall be considered and verified by the Council in a timely manner.
  6. The Council may withhold payment against any invoice not submitted in accordance with this Contract and shall immediately notify the Contractor in writing of its reason for so doing. If the invoice is disputed in part only, the Contractor shall issue a credit note in respect of the original invoice and issue an invoice for the part not in dispute. On receipt of such an invoice the Council shall pay that part of the original invoice which it accepts, while any query concerning a disputed sum is resolved.
  7. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, if the Contractor notifies the Council that the Contractor has failed to pay a valid and undisputed Sub- Contractor’s invoice within thirty (30) days of receipt, or the Council otherwise discovers the same, the Council shall be entitled to publish the details of the late payment or non-payment (including on government websites and in the press).
  8. If the Contractor does not submit an invoice within six (6) months of either the provision of the Services or the delivery of the Goods to which the invoice relates the Council reserves the right to refuse payment.
  9. Any invoice submitted by the Contractor shall include the following as a minimum:
     1. invoice date;
     2. Contractor’s invoice number/reference;
     3. delivery address;
     4. Contractor’s name and address; and
     5. VAT number and split of VAT for each VAT rate (where applicable).
  10. Invoices should be sent to the agreed contact point and in the electronic or paper format as agreed by the Council.

# PRICE ADJUSTMENT EXTENSION

* 1. The Prices are fixed for the Initial Term of the Contract.
  2. Where the Contract is extended pursuant to clause 2.3, prior to the expiry of the Initial Term, the Contractor may submit an application to the Council for an alternation to the Price to be applicable for the Extension Period (a “Price Variance”).
  3. Any Price Variance submitted as part of an application pursuant to clause [13.2](#_bookmark22) shall be limited to the prevailing CPI at the time the request is submitted.
  4. A Price Variance shall be at the Council’s sole discretion and shall be agreed in writing by the Council in advance.

# BEST VALUE

* 1. The Contractor acknowledges that:
     1. the Council is subject to the Best Value Duty;
     2. the provisions of this clause [14](#_bookmark23) are intended to assist the Council in discharging its Best Value Duty in relation to the Goods and Services; and
     3. the provisions of this clause [14](#_bookmark23) shall apply in respect of the obligations of the Contractor and the Council concerning the Best Value Duty.
  2. The Contractor shall, throughout the duration of the Contract, but only to the extent of its obligations in this Contract, make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the way in which the Services are provided, having regard to a combination of economy, efficiency and effectiveness.
  3. The Contractor shall undertake, or refrain from undertaking, such actions as the Council shall reasonably request to enable the Council to comply with its Best Value Duty, including:
     1. complying with all requests by the Council to procure the attendance of specific officers or employees of the Contractor or any Sub- Contractor (or to procure attendance of any of its or their sub- contractors) at any meetings of the Council at which the Services are to be discussed; and
     2. permitting any officer or employee of the Council at all reasonable times and upon reasonable notice, access to:
        1. any document or data relating to the Services; and
        2. any Contractor Personnel or Sub-Contractor Personnel.

# CONTRACTOR WARRANTIES AND UNDERTAKINGS

* 1. The Contractor warrants, represents and undertakes to the Council that on the Commencement Date and until the Expiry Date or the Extended Expiry date, whichever is the later:
     1. if it is a company, it is properly constituted and incorporated under the laws of England and has the corporate power to own its assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted;
     2. the information contained in the Award Letter remains true and accurate unless and to the extent that any changes have been notified to the Council and the Council has agreed to the provision of the Goods and/or Services on the basis of those changes and no others;
     3. it has the corporate power to enter into and to exercise its rights and perform its obligations under this Contract;
     4. all action necessary on the part of the Contractor to authorise the execution of and the performance of its obligations under this Contract has been taken;
     5. the obligations expressed to be assumed by the Contractor under this Contract are legal, valid, binding and enforceable to the extent permitted by law and are in the proper form for enforcement in England;
     6. the execution, delivery and performance by the Contractor of this Contract does not contravene any provision of:
        1. any existing Law either in force, or enacted but not yet in force binding on the Contractor;
        2. the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Contractor;
        3. any order or decree of any court or arbitrator which is binding on the Contractor; or
        4. any obligation which is binding upon the Contractor or upon any of its assets or revenues;
     7. no claim is presently being assessed and no litigation, arbitration or administrative proceedings are presently in progress or, to the best of the knowledge of the Contractor, pending or threatened against it or any of its assets which will or might have a material adverse effect on the ability of the Contractor to perform its obligations under this Contract;
     8. it is not the subject of any other obligation, compliance with which will, or is likely to have, a material adverse effect on the ability of the Contractor to perform its obligations under this Contract;
     9. no proceedings or other steps have been taken and not discharged (nor, to the best of the knowledge of the Contractor, threatened) for its winding-up or dissolution or for the appointment of a receiver, administrative receiver, administrator, liquidator, trustee or similar officer in relation to any of its assets or revenues;
     10. it has not paid commission or agreed to pay any commission to any employee, agent, sub–contractor, officer or member of the Council either directly or through another on its behalf; and
     11. the Council relies upon such warranties and representations.
  2. The Contractor warrants and undertakes to the Council that for so long as this Contract remains in full force:
     1. the Goods and/or Services shall be provided and carried out by appropriately experienced, qualified and trained personnel with all due skill, care and diligence;
     2. it shall discharge its obligations hereunder (including the provision of the Goods and/or Services) with all due skill, care and diligence including in accordance with Good Industry Practice and its own established internal procedures;
     3. the Goods and/or Services are, and will continue to be, during the Term:
        1. of satisfactory quality; and
        2. in conformance with the relevant specifications set out in the Award Letter and (if applicable) the manufacturer’s specifications and documentation;
     4. should a problem in the provision of Goods and/or Services arise the Contractor shall use best endeavours to remedy the problem at no cost to the Council;
     5. it will upon becoming aware that any litigation, arbitration, administrative or adjudication or mediation proceedings before or of any court or arbitrator may be threatened or pending and immediately after the commencement thereof (or within ten (10) Working Days of becoming aware the same may be threatened or pending or with ten (10) Working Days after the commencement

thereof where the litigation or arbitration or administrative or adjudication or mediation proceedings is against a Sub-Contractor) give the Council notice of all such litigation, arbitration, administrative or adjudication or mediation proceedings which would adversely affect, to an extent which is material in the context of the delivery of the Services, the Contractor's ability to perform its obligations under this Contract;

* + 1. it will not without the prior written consent of the Council (and whether by a single transaction or by a series of transactions whether related or not) sell, transfer, lend or otherwise dispose of (other than by way of security) the whole or any part of its business or assets which would materially affect the ability of the Contractor to perform its obligations under this Contract;
    2. it will not cease to be resident in the United Kingdom or transfer in whole or in part its undertaking, business or trade outside the United Kingdom;
    3. it will not undertake the performance of its obligations under this Contract for the provision of the Services or the Goods otherwise than through itself or a Sub-Contractor; and
    4. it shall not without the written consent of the Council (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) make any loans or grant any credit or give any guarantee or indemnity to or for the benefit of any person or otherwise voluntarily or for consideration assume any liability (whether actual or contingent) in respect of any obligation of any other person except in the ordinary course of business.
  1. All warranties, representations, undertakings, indemnities and other obligations made, given or undertaken by the Contractor in these Terms and Conditions are cumulative and none shall be given a limited construction by reference to any other.

# SUB-CONTRACTING

* 1. The Contractor shall not, without the prior written consent of the Council, sub- contract, whether in whole or in part, any one or more of its obligations under this Contract.
  2. In relation to any sub-contracting pursuant to clause 16.1:
     1. the Contractor shall be responsible to the Council in Law or otherwise for all such sub-contracted Services and / or Goods and such sub-contracting shall not modify, diminish, reduce or in any other way affect the liability and/or obligations of the Contractor under this Contract and / or at Law or otherwise;
     2. the Contractor’s remuneration shall not be increased by the amounts payable by the Contractor to its Sub-Contractors; and
     3. the Contractor shall be liable to the Council for the tortious acts and omissions of the person performing any sub-contracted work and/or Services.

# TERMINATION

* 1. Without affecting any other right or remedy available to it, the Council may terminate all or part of this Contract with immediate effect by giving written notice to the Contractor if:
     1. the Contractor fails to pay any amount due under this Contract on the due date for payment and remains in default not less than thirty (30) Working Days after being notified in writing to make such payment;
     2. the Contractor commits a Material Breach of any term of this Contract which breach is irremediable, or if such breach is remediable, fails to remedy that breach within a period of fifteen (15) Working Days after being notified in writing to do so;
     3. the Contractor repeatedly breaches any of the terms of this Contract in such a manner as to reasonably justify the opinion that its conduct is inconsistent with it having the intention or ability to give effect to the terms of this Contract;
     4. the Contractor, or any of the Contractor’s employees and agents (in all cases whether or not acting with the Contractor’s knowledge):
        1. directly or indirectly offers, promises or gives any person working for or engaged by the Council a financial or other advantage to:
           1. induce that person to perform improperly a relevant function or activity; or
           2. reward that person for improper performance of a relevant function or activity;
        2. directly or indirectly requests, agrees to receive or accept any financial or other advantage as an inducement or a reward for improper performance of a relevant function or activity in connection with this Contract;
        3. commits any offence:
           1. under Section 117(2) of the Local Government Act 1972;
           2. under the Bribery Act 2010;
           3. under legislation creating offences concerning fraudulent acts;
           4. at common law concerning fraudulent acts relating to this Contract or any other contract with the Customer; or
           5. to defraud, attempt to defraud or conspire to defraud the Customer.
     5. the Contractor suspends, or threatens to suspend, payment of its debts or is unable to pay its debts as they fall due or admits inability to pay its debts or (being a company or limited liability partnership) is deemed unable to pay its debts within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986 or (being an individual) is deemed either unable to pay its debts or as having no reasonable prospect of so doing, in either case, within the meaning of section 268 of the

Insolvency Act 1986 or (being a partnership) has any partner to whom any of the foregoing apply;

* + 1. the Contractor commences negotiations with all or any class of its creditors with a view to rescheduling any of its debts, or makes a proposal for or enters into any compromise or arrangement with its creditors;
    2. a petition is filed, a notice is given, a resolution is passed, or an order is made, for or in connection with the winding up of the Contractor (being a company);
    3. an application is made to court, or an order is made, for the appointment of an administrator, or if a notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given or if an administrator is appointed, over the Contractor (being a company);
    4. the holder of a qualifying floating charge over the assets of the Contractor (being a company) has become entitled to appoint or has appointed an administrative receiver;
    5. a person becomes entitled to appoint a receiver over the assets of the Contractor or a receiver is appointed over the assets of the Contractor;
    6. the Contractor (being an individual) is the subject of a bankruptcy petition or order;
    7. a creditor or encumbrancer of the Contractor attaches or takes possession of, or a distress, execution, sequestration or other such process is levied or enforced on or sued against, the whole or any part of the Contractor's assets and such attachment or process is not discharged within fourteen (14) Working Days;
    8. any event occurs, or proceeding is taken, with respect to the Contractor in any jurisdiction to which it is subject that has an effect equivalent or similar to any of the events mentioned in clauses [17.1.4](#_bookmark29) to [17.1.12](#_bookmark30);
    9. the Contractor suspends or ceases, or threatens to suspend or cease, carrying on all or a substantial part of its business;
    10. there is a change of control of the Contractor (within the meaning of section 1124 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010);
    11. the Contractor (being an individual) dies or, by reason of illness or incapacity (whether mental or physical), is incapable of managing his or her own affairs or becomes a patient under any mental health legislation; or
    12. any of the provisions of Regulation 73(1) of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015 apply.

# VOLUNTARY TERMINATION BY THE COUNCIL

* 1. The Council may terminate all or part of this Contract immediately at any time on or before its Expiry Date or Extended Expiry Date (as applicable) by complying with its obligations under clause [18.2](#_bookmark32).
  2. If the Council wishes to terminate all or part of this Contract under this clause [18.2](#_bookmark32), it must give notice to the Contractor stating:
     1. that the Council is terminating the Contract (either in full or detailing the part of the Contract to be terminated) under this clause [18](#_bookmark31); and
     2. the date that the Contract (or part of it) will terminate, if the Contract is to not terminate immediately.
  3. The Contract (or part of it) will terminate on the date specified in the notice given to the Contractor pursuant to clause [18.2](#_bookmark32).

# CONSEQUENCES OF TERMINATION

* 1. In the event that this Contract is terminated in accordance with clause [17.1](#_bookmark27) the Council shall be entitled to recover any Losses from the Contractor it suffers as a result of the circumstances giving rise to the Council’s ability to terminate this Contract.
  2. The Losses referred to in clause [19.1](#_bookmark34) shall include:
     1. any additional costs incurred by the Council in procuring replacement services and goods (including any difference in purchase price); and
     2. any costs incurred by the Council in procuring an alternative supplier to provide services and goods similar to the Services and Goods.
  3. Immediately upon termination or expiry of this Contract the Contractor shall:
     1. provide to the Council all documents, materials, correspondence, papers, specifications, information contained within databases, manuals, guidance and other information in its control or possession which the Council may require or requests in writing in order to assist in the timely and efficient transfer of services to any third party providing the same or similar services or goods to the Services or Goods or the adoption of such Services or Goods by the Council itself;
     2. deliver up to the Council or destroy (as directed by the Council) any Council property provided pursuant to this Contract; and
     3. co-operate with the Council to ensure all exit arrangements are complied with.
  4. Termination or expiry of this Contract shall not affect any rights, remedies, obligations or liabilities of the parties that have accrued up to the date of termination or expiry, including the right to claim damages in respect of any breach of the Contract which existed at or before the date of termination or expiry.

# INDEMNITIES

* 1. Neither party excludes or limits liability to the other party for:
     1. death or personal injury;
     2. fraud; or
     3. fraudulent misrepresentation.
  2. The Contractor shall indemnify the Council against all Losses suffered or incurred by the Council arising out of or in connection with:
     1. the Contractor’s breach, negligent performance or non-performance of any of its obligations under the Contract;
     2. any breach of statutory duty arising in relation to the Contract;
     3. the enforcement of the Contract;
     4. any claim made against the Council for actual or alleged infringement of a third party's Intellectual Property Rights arising out of or in connection with any act or omission by the Contractor or Contractor Personnel, Sub-Contractors or Sub-Contractor Personnel, professional advisors and consultants in the delivery of its obligations under the Contract; or
     5. any claim made against the Council by a third party arising out of or in connection with this Contract to the extent that such claim arises out of the performance, breach, negligent performance or failure or delay in performance of this Contract by, or presence at the Council’s premises of, the Contractor, Contractor Personnel, Sub-Contractors or Sub-Contractor Personnel, professional advisors and consultants.

# DUTY TO MITIGATE

* 1. Both the Council and the Contractor shall at all times throughout the duration of this Contract use reasonable endeavours to mitigate any loss, damage, costs or expenses suffered as a result of any acts or omissions of the other party in relation to the performance of obligations under this Contract.

# RIGHT OF SET-OFF

* 1. The Council may retain or set off any amount owed to it by the Contractor against any amount due to the Contractor under this Contract or under any other Contract between the Contractor and the Council.

# INSURANCE

* 1. The Contractor shall take out and maintain with a reputable insurance underwriter or companies a policy or policies of insurance (which shall provide cover of no less than £5,000,000 pers annum) which are adequate to cover its liability under this Contract and any other insurances required in order to comply with the Law and the Award Letter for the duration of the Contract. These insurances must be effective in each case not later than the date on which the relevant risk commences.
  2. The Contractor shall provide to the Council on request, copies of all insurance policies referred to in this clause or a broker’s verification of insurance to demonstrate that the appropriate cover is in place, together with receipts or other evidence of payment of the latest premiums due under those policies.
  3. The Contractor shall not take any action or fail to take any reasonable action, or permit anything to occur, which would entitle any insurer to refuse to pay any claim under any insurance policy referred to in clause [23.1](#_bookmark40).
  4. Should the Contractor fail to take out any insurances in accordance with clause [23.1](#_bookmark40), the Council may purchase such insurances and recover the costs of such insurances from the Contractor.

# ANTI-BRIBERY

* 1. The Contractor shall:
     1. comply with all applicable laws, regulations, codes and sanctions relating to anti-bribery and anti-corruption including but not limited to the Bribery Act 2010 (the “**Relevant Requirements**”);
     2. not engage in any activity, practice or conduct which would constitute an offence under sections 1, 2 or 6 of the Bribery Act 2010 if such activity, practice or conduct had been carried out in the UK;
     3. have and shall maintain in place throughout the term of this Contract its own policies and procedures, including but not limited to adequate procedures under the Bribery Act 2010, to ensure compliance with the Relevant Requirements and clause [24.1.2](#_bookmark43), and will enforce them where appropriate;
     4. promptly report to the Council any request or demand for any undue financial or other advantage of any kind received by the Contractor in connection with the performance of this Contract;
     5. immediately notify the Council (in writing) if a foreign public official acquires a direct or indirect interest in the Contractor (and the Contractor warrants that it has no foreign public officials as officers or employees at the date of this Contract); and
     6. within one month of the Commencement Date and annually thereafter, certify to the Council in writing signed by an officer of the Contractor, compliance with this clause [24](#_bookmark41) by the Contractor and all persons associated with it. The Contractor shall provide such supporting evidence of compliance as the Council may reasonably request.
  2. Without prejudice to clause [24.1](#_bookmark42), the Contractor shall ensure that any person associated with the Contractor who is performing services in connection with this Contract, does so only on the basis of a written contract which imposes on, and secures from such person, terms equivalent to those imposed on the Contractor in this clause [24](#_bookmark41) (the “**Relevant Terms**”). The Contractor shall, in any circumstances, be responsible for the observance and performance by such persons of the Relevant Terms, and shall, in any circumstances, be directly liable to the Council for any breach by such persons of any of the Relevant Terms howsoever arising.
  3. Breach of this clause [24](#_bookmark41) shall be deemed to be an irremediable breach, pursuant to clause [17.1.2](#_bookmark28).
  4. For the purpose of this clause [24](#_bookmark41), the meaning of ‘adequate procedures’, ‘foreign public official’, and whether a person is ‘associated’ with another person, shall be determined in accordance with:
     1. section 7(2) of the Bribery Act 2010 (and any guidance issued under section 9 of that Act);
     2. sections 6(5) and 6(6) of that Act; and
     3. section 8 of that Act respectively.
  5. For the purposes of this clause [24](#_bookmark41), a person associated with the Contractor includes, but is not limited to, any Sub-Contractor of the Contractor.
  6. The Council shall be entitled to terminate this Contract with immediate effect and to recover from the Contractor the amount of any Loss resulting from such termination, if:
     1. the Contractor shall have offered or given to any person any gift or consideration of any kind as inducement for reward for doing or forbearing to do or having done or forborne to do any action in relation to this Contract or any other Contract with the Council;
     2. any like act shall have been done by any person employed by him or acting on his behalf (whether with or without the knowledge of the Contractor); or
     3. in relation to any Contract with the Council, the Contractor or any person employed by him or acting on his behalf shall have committed any offence under the Prevention of Corruption Acts 1889-1916 or have given any fee or reward, the receipt of which is an offence under Section 117(2) of the Local Government Act 1972.

# INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

* 1. All Intellectual Property Rights:
     1. furnished to or made available to the Contractor by the Council shall remain the property of the Council unless agreed otherwise in the Award Letter; and
     2. prepared by or for the Contractor for use, or intended use, in relation to the performance of its obligations under the Contract shall belong to the Council,

and the Contractor shall not, and shall procure that the Contractor’s personnel and Sub-Contractors shall not, (except when necessary for the implementation of the Contract) without obtaining the Council’s prior written approval, use or disclose any such Intellectual Property Rights, or any other information (whether or not relevant to the Contract) which the Contractor may obtain in performing the Contract except information which is in the public domain.

* 1. The Contractor shall obtain written approval before using any material, in relation to the performance of the Contract, which is, or may be, subject to any third party Intellectual Property Rights. The Contractor shall procure that the owner of such rights grants to the Council a non-exclusive licence, or, if itself a licensee of those rights, shall grant to the Council an authorised sub-licence to use, reproduce and maintain the material. Such licence or sub-licence shall be non-exclusive, perpetual and irrevocable, shall include the right to sub-license, transfer, novate or assign to any other third party providing services to the Council, and shall be granted at no cost to the Council.
  2. Where a claim or proceeding is made or brought against the Council which arises out of the infringement of any Intellectual Property Rights, or because the use of any materials, plant, machinery or equipment in connection with this Contract infringes any Intellectual Property Rights of a third party, then, unless such infringement has arisen out of the use of any Intellectual Property Rights by or on behalf of the Council otherwise than in accordance with the terms of this Contract, the Contractor shall indemnify the Council at all times from and against all Losses in accordance with clause [20.2.4](#_bookmark36).

# DATA PROTECTION

# Resolution of Inconsistency

* + 1. The Contractor shall immediately upon becoming aware of the same notify the Council of any inconsistency between its practices and the provisions of Information Legislation, including related regulation, standards, guidance and policies applicable under this Schedule and compliance statements made by the Contractor during the contract procurement process
    2. Where notified or it otherwise becomes aware of inconsistency the Council, as soon as practicable, shall advise the Contractor which provision the Contractor shall be required to comply with (but not so as to place the Contractor in breach of any Legislation) by means of an Action Plan which:

1. specifies the inconsistency and articulates the resulting risks posed to the Council’s compliance with legislation
2. explains how the requirement to resolve the inconsistency meets the contractual requirements and the statements of compliance made during the tender process
3. specifies the time period which in the Council’s opinion is reasonable in which to resolve the inconsistency
4. explains the means by which the Council intends to satisfy itself that the inconsistency is resolved and specifies the steps the Contractor is required to take to facilitate any assessment
5. takes into account the opinion of the Contractor on the level of resource required to resolve the inconsistency
   * 1. Where inconsistencies are not resolved within the expectations set out in paragraph 26.1.2 the Council may use the dispute resolution provisions of this contract

**26.2 Protection of Information**

26.2.1 The Contractor acknowledges that the confidentiality, integrity and availability of Information and on the security provided in relation to Information is a material element of this Contract.

26.2.2 The Contractor shall and shall at all times provide a level of security which:

1 is in accordance with Legislation and this Contract

2 is in accordance with compliance regimes representing Good Industry Practice which the Council may specify

3 complies with the [Information Policy Requirements](http://www.essex.gov.uk/Business-Partners/Supplying-Council/Documents/Information-Policy-Requirements%20-Suppliers.pdf); and

4 meets any specific security threats identified from time to time by the Council

26.2.3 The Contractor shall ensure that it provides comparable technical and policy coverage of security to Information as if it were being processed directly by the Council. This shall include but not limited to the following:

1 All mobile storage systems and hardware shall be encrypted to at least industry standards.

2 All employees shall be appropriately vetted before use in the services which are the subject of this Contract.

3 All employees shall receive adequate information governance training which shall be annually refreshed.

4 All buildings and physical environments shall be subject to appropriate physical security and protection.

5 The Contractor shall permit access to Information by employees of the Council only as may be specifically designated by the Council.

6 The Contractor shall securely destroy all Information provided or created under this Contract and no longer required to be retained in accordance with this Contract.

26.2.4 The Contractor will have in place fully tested and effective disaster recovery and business continuity plans.

26.2.5 The Contractor shall observe the following principles when handling personal data for the purpose of carrying out the Contractor’s obligations under this Contract.

1. Every proposed processing of Personal Data within or outside the contractor’s organisation should be clearly defined and regularly risk assessed and approved by an appropriate information governance role holder.
2. Personal Data must not be processed unless it is absolutely necessary. Personal Data should not be used unless there is no alternative.

3 The minimum necessary Personal Data is to be used. Where use of Personal Data is considered necessary, each individual item of information should be justified with the aim of reducing the need for processing personally identifiable information.

4 Access to Personal Data should be on a strict need to know basis. Employees should only have access to the data that they need to see, and should only receive the access and functionality permissions required to undertake their roles

5 The Contractor must ensure that its employees are aware of their responsibility to comply with the common law duty of confidentiality.

6 All persons handling Personal Data must understand and comply with the DPA. All processing of Personal Data must be lawful.

26.2.6 Any Information received by the Contractor from the Council under this Contract or generated by the Contractor pursuant to this Contract shall remain at all times the property of the Council. It shall be identified, clearly marked and recorded as such by the Contractor on all media and in all documentation.

26.2.7 The Contractor shall not, save as required by this Contract, without the prior written consent of the Council disclose to any other person any Information provided by the Council under this Contract.

26.2. 8 Where processing personal data the Contractor shall not procure the services of any other agent or subcontractor in connection with this Contract without the explicit written consent of the Council.

26.2.9 The Contractor shall observe and comply with the Council’s security classification/ protective marking scheme as defined within its [Information Policy Requirements](http://www.essex.gov.uk/Business-Partners/Supplying-Council/Documents/Information-Policy-Requirements%20-Suppliers.pdf)

26.2.10 The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to ensure that all Information obtained from the Council under or in connection with this Contract, is given only to such of the Contractor’s employees and professional advisors or consultants engaged to advise the Contractor in connection with this Contract as is strictly necessary for the performance of this Contract, and is treated as confidential and not disclosed (without prior written approval) or used by any such employees or such professional advisors or consultants otherwise than for the purposes of this Contract.

26.2.11 The Contractor shall not use any Information it receives from the Council otherwise than for the purposes of this Contract.

26.2.12 With regard to Council Data:

1. The Contractor shall not delete or remove any proprietary notices contained within or relating to the Council Data.
2. The Contractor shall not store, copy, disclose, or use the Council Data except as necessary for the performance by the Contractor of its obligations under this Contract or as otherwise expressly authorised in writing by the Council.
3. To the extent that Council Data is held and/or processed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall supply that Council Data to the Council as requested by the Council in the format specified.
4. The Contractor shall take responsibility for preserving the integrity of Council Data and preventing the corruption or loss of Council Data
5. The Contractor shall perform secure back-ups of all Council Data and shall ensure that up-to-date back-ups are stored off-site in accordance with the Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery Plan. The Contractor shall ensure that such back-ups are available to the Council at all times upon request and are delivered to the Council at no less than monthly intervals.
6. The Contractor shall ensure that any system on which the Contractor holds any Council Data, including back-up data, is a secure system that complies with the Council’s [Information Policy Requirements](http://www.essex.gov.uk/Business-Partners/Supplying-Council/Documents/Information-Policy-Requirements%20-Suppliers.pdf)
7. If the Council Data is corrupted, lost or sufficiently degraded as a result of the Contractor's Default so as to be unusable, the Council may:
   1. require the Contractor (at the Contractor's expense) to restore or procure the restoration of Council Data in full and in not later than three Days (subject to any agreed business continuity and disaster recovery plan); and/or
   2. in default thereof itself restore or procure the restoration of Council Data and shall be repaid by the Contractor any reasonable expenses incurred in doing so.

8 If at any time the Contractor suspects or has reason to believe that Council Data has or may become corrupted, lost or sufficiently degraded in any way for any reason, then the Contractor shall notify the Council immediately and inform the Council of the remedial action the Contractor proposes to take.

**26.3. Data Protection**

26.3.1 **N/A**

26.3.2 Upon termination of this contract for whatever cause, the Supplier shall return to the Council upon request, or destroy upon the Council’s request, any personal and sensitive data that has been processed as part of this contract.

**26.4 Disclosures by the Council**

26.4.1 Nothing in this Contract shall prevent the Council disclosing any Information:

1. for the purpose of the examination and certification of the Council’s accounts; or
2. any examination pursuant to Section 6 (1) of the National Audit Act 1983 of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which the Council has used its resources; or
3. to any government department or any other contracting authority (as defined in The Public Contracts Regulations 2006). All government departments or contracting authorities receiving such Confidential Information shall be entitled to further disclose the Confidential Information to other government departments or other contracting authorities on the basis that the information is confidential and is not to be disclosed to a Contractor which is not part of any government department or any contracting authority; or
4. to any person engaged in providing any services to the Council for any purpose relating to or ancillary to this Contract provided that in disclosing information the Council discloses only the information which is necessary for the purpose concerned and requires that the information is treated in confidence and that a confidentiality undertaking is given where appropriate.

**26.5 Accessibility of Data**

Where the Contractor is undertaking work on behalf of the Council to develop new systems, practices or documentation in processing of data, the Contractor shall ensure that there remains the ability to extract data in a format accessible to and useable by the Council (with regard to paragraph 10.3) supported by an Impact Assessment which is approved by the Council.

**26.6 Know-how**

Nothing in this Contract shall prevent either party from using any techniques, ideas or know-how gained during the performance of this Contract in the course of its normal business, to the extent that this does not result in a disclosure of Information the subject of this Contract.

**26.7 Information Breaches**

26.7.1 The Contractor shall ensure all losses or breaches of security or information are reported to the Council without undue delay(or within 24 hours) whether actual, potential or attempted, in order for the Council to notify the regulator and, where necessary the Data Subjects, as required by the UK GDPR

26.7.2 The Contractor will ensure all breaches are internally investigated, and appropriate remedial action taken, along with supporting the Council and the Information Commissioner’s Office in any investigation by it. A copy of the investigation report must be provided to the Council.

26.7.3 The Contractor will immediately take all reasonable steps to remedy such breaches and to protect the integrity of both parties against any actual, potential or attempted breach or threat and any equivalent attempted breach in the future.

**26.8 Breach, termination and continuance**

26.8.1 The Contractor shall indemnify the Council for any breach of the requirements of this schedule which renders the Council liable for any costs, fines, claims or expenses under Legislation howsoever arising.

26.8.2 Failure on the part of the Contractor to comply with the provisions of this schedule shall amount to a breach of this contract and shall give the Council the right to exercise any and all of the remedies in this contract and recover all costs incurred as a consequence of the Contractor’s breach.

26.8.3 On termination of this Contract howsoever arising the Contractor shall when directed to do so by the Council, and instruct all its agents and subcontractors to:

1. transfer to the Council the whole or any part of the Personal Data and other Information received or acquired by the Contractor for the purposes of or in the course of the delivery of the services the subject of this Contract; and
2. ensure that such a transfer is made securely in a manner specified by the Council and the data complies with the requirement at paragraph 26.5; and
3. securely destroy or erase the whole or any part of such Personal Data and other Information retained by the Contractor and provide to the Council such proof of destruction as the Council may reasonably specify.

26.8.4 The provisions of this paragraph shall continue in effect notwithstanding termination of this Contract.

# FREEDOM OF INFORMATION

The Contractor acknowledges that the Council is subject to the requirements of the Code of Practice on Government Information, FOIA and the EIR and shall assist and co-operate with the Council to enable the Council to comply with its information disclosure obligations.

The Contractor shall:

transfer to the Council all Requests for Information that it receives as soon as practicable and in any event within two (2) Working Days of receiving a Request for Information;

provide the Council with a copy of all information in its possession or power (being information held by the Contractor on behalf of the Council) in the form that the Council requires within five (5) Working Days of the Council 's request (or such other period as the Council may specify); and

* + 1. provide all necessary assistance as reasonably requested by the Council to enable the Council to respond to the Request for Information within the time for compliance set out in Section 10 of the FOIA or Regulation 5 of the EIR.
  1. The Council shall be responsible for determining at its absolute discretion whether the Commercially Sensitive Information and/or any other information:
     1. is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA or the EIR; and/or
     2. is to be disclosed in response to a Request for Information.
  2. In no event shall the Contractor respond directly to a Request for Information unless expressly authorised to do so by the Council.
  3. The Contractor acknowledges that the Council may, acting in accordance with the Department of Constitutional Affairs' Code of Practice on the Discharge of the Functions of Public Authorities under Part 1 of FOIA, be obliged in certain circumstances and/or following consultation with the Contractor to disclose information without consulting or obtaining consent from the Contractor, or despite having taken the Contractors' views into account, provided that the Council shall, in accordance with any recommendations of the Code, take reasonable steps, where appropriate:
     1. to give the Contractor advanced notice; or failing that
     2. to draw the disclosure to the Contractor’s attention after any such disclosure.

# CONFIDENTIALITY

* 1. In respect of any Confidential Information it may receive from the other party (the “**Discloser**”) and subject always to the remainder of this clause [28](#_bookmark51), each party (the “**Recipient**”) undertakes to keep secret and strictly confidential and shall not disclose any such Confidential Information to any third party, without the Discloser’s prior written consent provided that:
     1. the Recipient shall not be prevented from using any general knowledge, experience or skills which were in its possession prior to the commencement of this Contract;
     2. the provisions of this clause [28](#_bookmark51) shall not apply to any Confidential Information which:
        1. is in or enters the public domain other than by breach of this Contract or other act or omissions of the Recipient;
        2. is obtained by a third party who is lawfully authorised to disclose such information;
        3. is authorised for release by the prior written consent of the Discloser; or
        4. the disclosure of which is required to ensure the compliance of the Council with UK GDPR, FOIA, EIR, or the Local Government Transparency Code 2015;

the Council may, in its sole discretion, elect to publish this Contract (including any variations to this Contract) in its entirety.

* 1. Nothing in this clause [28](#_bookmark51) shall prevent the Recipient from disclosing Confidential Information where it is required to do so by judicial, administrative, governmental or regulatory process in connection with any action, suit, proceedings or claim or otherwise by applicable law or, provided that the information is subject to confidentiality undertakings equivalent to those set out in clause [28.1](#_bookmark52), to its professional advisors or insurers.

# SOCIAL VALUE

* 1. The Contractor shall, as part of the supply of the Goods and/or provision of Services, fulfil any Social Value requirements as set out in the Award Letter.

1. **TUPE (IF APPLICABLE)**
   1. If, at the date of expiry or termination of this Contract, the Services, and/or any part thereof, TUPE applies in respect of any Employees, such Employees shall transfer to the Replacement Contractor on the Relevant Transfer Date.
   2. It is the Contractor’s responsibility to liaise with the current contractor and to manage all TUPE implications which arise during the implementation phase of the Contract and thereafter.
   3. The Council gives no warranty as to the accuracy of any information provided by the incumbent contractor about its employees engaged in the performance of the contract who may transfer to the Contractor at the Commencement Date. It is for each Contractor to take such steps as it deems necessary to satisfy itself as to the accuracy of information provided.
   4. The Contractor shall form its own views on, and be solely responsible for, any implications arising from the Acquired Rights Directive and/or TUPE which may apply to its Employees.
   5. The Contractor shall be responsible for all costs which might arise on or after the Commencement Date under the provisions of this clause [30](#_bookmark54).
   6. The Contractor shall indemnify the Council against any Losses which the Council may incur as a result of any failure by the Contractor to comply fully with its respective obligations pursuant to Regulation 13 of TUPE (or any other relevant legislation or guidance).
   7. The Contractor shall indemnify the Council from and against all Losses in connection with, or as a result of, any claim or demand by any Employee or other employee or person claiming to be an Employee on the Relevant Transfer Date arising out of their employment or its termination, whether such claim or claims arise before, or after, the Relevant Transfer Date.
   8. The Council shall have no liability in respect of any claim made, or any award of compensation, including but not limited to redundancy or unfair or wrongful dismissal, to any Employee in respect of his or her service with the Contractor.
   9. The Contractor shall comply with all requirements within the Best Value Authorities Staff Transfers (Pensions) Direction 2007.
   10. The Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless and keep indemnified the Council against any Losses arising from:
       1. any change or proposed change to the terms and conditions of employment of any Employee where such change is, or is proposed, to be effected following the Relevant Transfer Date of any such person; and
       2. in respect of any Losses incurred by the Employee arising from the employment or proposed employment of any such Employee, otherwise than on terms the same as those enjoyed by any such person immediately prior to the Relevant Transfer Date.
   11. The Contractor shall ensure that all other employees, including those recruited by the previous service provider of the services on behalf of the Council, and those recruited at any time by the Contractor to provide Services under this Contract, are offered employment on fair and reasonable terms and conditions which are, overall, no less favourable than those of transferred Employees, and the Contractor will also offer reasonable pension arrangements, all in accordance with the Cabinet Office Statement on Staff Transfers in the Public Sector (Revised December 2013) and the Principles of Good Employment Practice (2010).
   12. During the period of six months preceding:
       1. the expiry of the Contract;
       2. the date that the Council has given notice to terminate the Contract; or
       3. the date that the Contractor stops trading,

and within 20 Working Days of being so requested by the Council, the Contractor shall fully and accurately disclose to the Council all information relating to its Employees engaged in providing Services.

* 1. The information requested by the Council in clause [30.12](#_bookmark55) shall include, but not be limited to, the following:
     1. the total number of Employees whose employment with the Contractor is liable to be terminated at the expiry of this Contract but for any operation of law;
     2. for each person, age and gender, details of their salary, and pay settlements covering that person which relate to future dates but which have already been agreed and their redundancy entitlements (the names of individual Employees do not have to be given);
     3. full information about the other terms and conditions on which the affected Employees are employed (including but not limited to their working arrangements), or about where that information can be found;
     4. details of pensions entitlements, if any;
     5. job titles of the Employees affected and the qualifications required for each position;
     6. details of any disciplinary and / or grievance proceedings involving the Employee within the previous two years;
     7. details of any outstanding claims the Employee has brought against the Contractor within the last two years or are currently outstanding;
     8. details of any claims that the Contractor has reasonable grounds to believe the Employee may bring against the Replacement Contractor, arising out of the Employee’s employment with the Contractor; and
     9. details of any collective agreements in respect of any transferring Employee,

and the Council shall share such information to prospective tenderers as it considers appropriate.

* 1. The Contractor agrees to indemnify the Council fully and to hold it harmless at all times from and against all Losses whatsoever in any way connected with or arising from or relating to the provision of information under clause [30.13](#_bookmark56).
  2. The Contractor will co-operate with any subsequent transfer of the Contract by allowing the Replacement Contractor to communicate with and meet the Contractor’s affected Employees and/or their representatives.
  3. In the event that the information provided by the Contractor becomes inaccurate, whether due to changes to the employment and personnel details of the affected Employees made subsequent to the original provision of such information, or, by reason of the Contractor becoming aware that the information originally given was inaccurate, the Contractor shall notify the Council of the inaccuracies and provide the amended information.
  4. The provisions of this clause [30](#_bookmark54) shall apply during the continuance of this Contract and indefinitely after its termination.

# FORCE MAJEURE

* 1. Subject to the remaining provisions of this clause [31](#_bookmark57), neither party shall be in breach of this Contract, nor liable for delay in performing or failure to perform any of its obligations under this Contract, if such delay or failure result from a Force Majeure Event, and each party shall be eligible to claim relief.
  2. The Contractor cannot claim relief if the Force Majeure Event is attributable to its:
     1. wilful act;
     2. neglect; or
     3. failure to take reasonable precautions against the relevant Force Majeure Event.
  3. Pursuant to clause [31.2](#_bookmark58), the Affected Party shall be entitled to a reasonable extension of the time for performing such obligations, provided that if the period of delay or non-performance continues for one month, the party not affected may terminate this Contract by giving 14 days’ written notice to the other.
  4. The Affected Party shall immediately give the other party written notice of a Force Majeure Event. The notification shall include details of the Force Majeure Event together with evidence of its effect on the obligations of the Affected Party and any action the Affected Party proposes to take to mitigate its effect.
  5. Where a Force Majeure Event only affects the performance of one part of the Contract, the Contractor shall only be relieved in accordance with this clause [31](#_bookmark57) in relation to that part of the Contract and all remaining obligations under the Contract shall continue unaffected.

# NOTICES

* 1. Any notice from one party to the other under or in connection with this Contract shall be:
     1. in writing; and
     2. signed on behalf of the party giving it, marked for the attention of the representative of the receiving party as set out in the Award Letter, or as otherwise notified by either party to the other party from time to time; and
     3. sent by a delivery method listed in clause [32.2](#_bookmark60).
  2. The table below sets out the delivery methods by which a notice (or any other communication) in connection with this Contract may be sent as well as the corresponding dates and times of deemed delivery that shall apply:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Delivery Method** | **Deemed Delivery** |
| By e-mail attachment | Same day |
| By pre-paid first class post, recorded delivery or other next Working Day delivery service | At 09:00 on the second Working Day after posting |

* 1. This clause [32](#_bookmark59) does not apply to the service of proceedings or other documents in any legal action or, where applicable, any arbitration or other method of dispute resolution.
  2. For the purpose of this clause [32](#_bookmark59), “writing” shall not include email.

# DISPUTE RESOLUTION

* 1. Where a dispute arises in connection with this Contract, a senior representative of each of the parties shall meet as soon as practicable after such dispute arises or a dispute is anticipated, and each party shall use its reasonable endeavours to resolve that dispute or anticipated dispute as soon as possible and in any event within ten (10) Working Days (or such other period as may be agreed in writing by the parties) of such dispute arising or of such anticipated dispute becoming expected.
  2. In the event that the senior representatives fail to settle the dispute, the parties will attempt to settle it by mediation in accordance with the Centre for Effective Dispute Resolution Model Mediation Procedure.
  3. Neither party shall commence court proceedings or arbitration in relation to any dispute arising pursuant to this Contract until it has attempted to settle the dispute by mediation and either:
     1. the mediation has concluded or been terminated; or
     2. the other party has failed to participate in the mediation,

provided always that the right to issue proceedings shall not be prejudiced by such delay.

* 1. Each party shall bear its own costs in relation to the reference to the mediator and the mediator’s fees and any costs properly incurred by him shall be borne by the parties equally.
  2. If the dispute cannot be resolved by the parties pursuant to clauses [33.1](#_bookmark62) and, [33.2](#_bookmark63), then before the Contractor may commence any court proceedings, it shall serve written notice on the Council of its intention and the Council shall have fifteen (15) Working Days from receipt of the Contractor's notice in which to reply requiring the dispute to be referred to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of this clause.
  3. In its notice to the Council pursuant to clause [33.5](#_bookmark64), the Contractor may request that the dispute is referred to arbitration, to which the Council may, in its sole discretion consent.
  4. If:
     1. the Council requires the dispute to be referred to arbitration in accordance with clause [33.5](#_bookmark64); or
     2. the Council consents to the Contractor’s request to refer the dispute to arbitration in accordance with clause [33.6](#_bookmark65),

the dispute shall be referred to arbitration, and the parties shall comply with the following provisions:

* + - 1. the arbitration shall be governed by the provisions of the Arbitration Act 1996 and the London Court of International Arbitration ("**LCIA**") procedural rules shall be applied and are deemed to be incorporated into this Contract (save that in the event of any conflict between those rules and this Contract, this Contract shall prevail);
      2. the decision of the arbitrator shall be binding on the parties (in the absence of any material failure by the arbitrator to comply with the LCIA procedural rules);
      3. the tribunal shall consist of a sole arbitrator to be agreed by the parties and in the event that the parties fail to agree the appointment of the arbitrator within ten (10) Working Days, or if the person appointed is unable or unwilling to act, the arbitrator shall be appointed by the LCIA, ; and
      4. the arbitration proceedings shall take place in London, England.
  1. Nothing in this clause [33](#_bookmark61) shall prevent the parties from seeking from any court of the competent jurisdiction an interim order restraining the other party from doing any act or compelling the other party to do any act.

# AUDIT

* 1. Without prejudice to clause [26.7](#_bookmark46) (Data Protection audit), the Council shall be entitled to carry out audits to determine whether the Contractor has performed its obligations under this Contract. For this purpose, the Contractor grants to the Council, its statutory auditors or any authorised agents of the Council, a right of reasonable access to any premises of the Contractor which are used in connection with the performance of the Contractor's responsibilities and obligations under this Contract. Such access shall include a right to access to all computer systems, personnel and financial records, minute books and any other relevant evidence (including obtaining relevant copies).
  2. The Contractor shall afford the Council, its auditors or agents all co-operation and assistance reasonably required for the purposes of carrying out an audit of the Contractor's compliance with this Contract.

# MEETINGS

* 1. The Contractor is required to arrange to meet the Communities Manager or another representative of the Borough Council to inspect the site and identify any snagging issues. The Council reserves the right to carry out any reasonable test method to ensure that the facility achieves quality standards.

1. **SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN AND VULNERABLE ADULTS (IF APPLICABLE)**
   1. The parties acknowledge that the Contractor is a Regulated Activity Provider with ultimate responsibility for the management and control of the Regulated Activity provided under this Contract and for the purposes of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006.
   2. The Contractor shall:
      1. ensure that all individuals engaged in Regulated Activity are subject to a valid enhanced disclosure check for regulated activity undertaken through the Disclosure and Barring Service (“DBS”); and
      2. monitor the level and validity of the checks under this clause [36](#_bookmark68) for each member of staff; and
      3. not employ, or use the services of, any person who is barred from, or whose previous conduct or records indicate that he or she would not be suitable to carry out Regulated Activity, or who may otherwise present a risk to service users.
   3. The Contractor warrants that at all times for the purposes of this Contract it has no reason to believe that any person who is, or will be employed, or engaged by the Contractor in the provision of the Services is barred from the activity in accordance with the provisions of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 and any regulations made thereunder, as amended from time to time.
   4. The Contractor shall immediately notify the Council of any information that it reasonably requests to enable it to be satisfied that the obligations of this clause [36](#_bookmark68) have been met.
   5. The Contractor shall refer information about any person carrying out the Services to the DBS where it removes permission for such person to carry out the Services (or would have, if such person had not otherwise ceased to carry out the Services) because, in its opinion, such person has harmed or poses a risk of harm to the service users.
2. **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**
   1. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that no conflict of interest exists between the Contractor and or any Sub-Contractor and the Council at the Commencement Date. In the event that the Contractor becomes aware of a conflict of interest between its own interests or those of a Sub-Contractor and the Council, it shall notify the Council of the full details of any such conflict of interest immediately.
   2. The Council reserves the right to terminate this Contract immediately by notice in writing and/or take such steps as it shall deem necessary should it become

aware of a conflict of interest between itself and the Contractor or Sub- Contractor.

1. **ASSIGNMENT/NOVATION**
   1. The Contractor shall not assign, novate, or otherwise transfer its rights and obligations under this Contract in whole or in part except with the prior written consent of the Council.
   2. The Council may assign, novate or otherwise transfer its rights and obligations under this Contract in whole or in part at its sole discretion.
2. **ENTIRE AGREEMENT**
   1. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement and understanding between the parties in respect of the matters dealt with in it and supersedes any previous agreement between the parties.
3. **THIRD PARTY RIGHTS**
   1. No term of this Contract is enforceable under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 by any person who is not a party to this Contract.
4. **SEVERABILITY**
   1. If any term, condition or provision of this Contract shall be held to be invalid, unlawful or unenforceable to any extent, such term, condition or provision shall not affect the validity, legality and enforceability of the other provisions of or any other documents referred to in this Contract.
5. **CHANGE CONTROL**
   1. If either party wishes to change the scope of the Services, that party shall submit details of the requested change to the other Party in writing.
   2. If the Council requests a change to the scope of the Services, the Contractor shall, within a reasonable time (and in any event not more than five (5) Working Days after receipt of the Council's request), and without further charge to the Council, provide a written estimate to the Council of:
      1. the likely time required to implement the change;
      2. any necessary variations to the Price as a result of the change;
      3. the likely effect of the change on the Services; and
      4. any other impact of the change on the terms of this Contract.
   3. If the Council does not wish to proceed with a change to the scope of the Services, there shall be no change to the Services or this Contract.
   4. If the Council wishes the Contractor to proceed with the change, the Contractor shall do so after agreement on the necessary variations to its Price (if any), the Services and any other relevant terms of this Contract to take account of the change.
   5. If the Contractor requests a change to the scope of the Services, the Council shall not unreasonably withhold or delay consent to it. If the Council wishes the Contractor to proceed with the change, the Contractor shall do so.
   6. Unless the Contractor's request was attributable to the Council's non- compliance with the Council's obligations under this Contract, neither the Price, the Services, nor any other terms of this Contract shall vary as a result of such change.
6. **GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION**
   1. This Contract and any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with it or its subject matter or formation (including non-contractual disputes or claims) shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of England.
   2. Each party irrevocably agrees that the Courts of England and Wales shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with this Contract or its subject matter or formation (including non- contractual disputes or claims.

**SCHEDULE 1**

**“Award Letter”**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Sent via CSW-JETS** | Phone: 01827 719346  Email:beckyevans@northwarks.gov.uk  Date: 13 August 2025 |

TEN CONSTRUCTION

Invitation to tender for the refurbishment of the play area at Ridge Lane Recreation Ground in North Warwickshire.

Thank you for submitting a quotation in relation to the above. I am writing to inform you that North Warwickshire Borough Council has concluded the evaluation of all tenders received in regard to the contract opportunity issued via [www.csw-jets.co.uk](http://www.csw-jets.co.uk).

On behalf of North Warwickshire Borough Council, I am pleased to inform you that your bid has been successful. A total of 6 companies submitted a response in relation to the contract opportunity.

The Council is required to write to all organisations that participated in the tender process, stating the Council’s decision in relation to the award of the contract. This communication will include the name of your organisation, and your score.

I would like to thank you on behalf of the Council for expressing your interest in the contract and for the time taken in the preparation of the associated documents. I look forward to finalising the award of this contract and will soon be in contact.

Yours sincerely

A close-up of a signature

AI-generated content may be incorrect.

Becky Evans

Communities Manager

**SITE SPECIFIC DESIGN BRIEF: RIDGE LANE PLAY AREA**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **ITEM** | **SPECIFICATION** |
| **Existing equipment** | i. The project is to include the removal of some existing items of play equipment listed below, and disposal off site to a licensed tip. The picnic table and the embankment slide can remain in situ.  • Basket swing  • Carousel  • The wooden steps up the embankment  • Timber around the tunnel mound  • Talk tubes  • Overhead rotator  • Swings (1B2S – Cradle)  • Cable way |
| **Use of space and Equipment type** | ii. Supply and installation of new play equipment (in accordance with the general design principles mentioned previously).  iii. The design must include:  • New equipment making use of the embankments  • New cable way  • A see saw  • Replacement nets on the basketball posts • Swings which should include at least one flat, one cradle and one inclusive seat  • More challenging equipment for older children which should include a climbing element  • A trampoline  • A short path leading from the self-close gate to a wheelchair accessible roundabout and picnic bench |
| **Surfacing** | iv. The equipment, other than the wheelchair accessible roundabout, should be installed on grass matting. The wheelchair accessible roundabout should be installed on wetpour. |
| **Ancillary items** | v. Remove and dispose of the existing seating and supply and install two benches which must have back and arm rests.  vi. Remove and dispose of the existing bins and install two Broxap Derby litter bins  vii. The gate requires removing and replacing with a new self-close gate viii. Remove and dispose of the existing play area sign and design, supply and install a new sign containing relevant Council contact information etc (as set out in the Appendix). The font and graphic design and colours to be similar to an existing play area sign shown in the photo in the Appendix. |
| **Project Cost** | vii. Total budget must not exceed £67,000 |